March 22, 1997  AGM minutes  Menger Hotel  San Antonio, TX

Meeting called to order at 8:30 AM by President Parkhill.  Secretary Dick Howe called the roll.  44 of 47 affiliates represented, 33 by delegates and 11 by proxy.  60 individuals present.

Motion to adopt the agenda.  Seconded

President Parkhill moved to add two items.

· A presentation by Judy Sturrup regarding use of Jaguar Cars’ trademarks under New Administrative Business.

· Introduction of the Reordered Rule Book immediately prior to lunch. 

Adopted with additions.

President Parkhill voiced appreciation for the cooperation shown him during his first year as President and for the fine turn out of delegates he saw before him.  He introduced Judy Sturrup, Jaguar Cars Designated Director who assured the delegates of Jaguar Cars continued support of JCNA and its affiliated clubs.

Judy spoke of last year’s introduction of the XK8 which was imminently successful.  It has set new sales records for Jaguar sports cars every mont5h since its introduction.  She congratulated the JCNA organization, especially the members represented by delegates, for their stellar work year after year preserving Jaguar history, nurturing the Jaguar heritage story and helping keep interest in the marque alive and well.  She commented that more and more often she hears acknowledgement of this within the Jaguar organization.  Jaguar wants to hear from you.  I will e here all weekend, please bring me your thoughts and ideas.

Treasurers Report:

John Horen, who replaced Barry Greenstein January 1, 1997 as Treasurer was introduced.  He presented Barry’s Comparative Balance Sheet and a Comparative Statement of Income & Expense for the calendar years 1995 and 1996 ending December 31 and a statement, on a monthly basis, of income and expense for 1996.


Current cash and CDs totaled $116,929 on December 31 which reflected a gain of $23,779 over 1995.


Nelson and I have had contact with many of you during the last 3 months, we are looking forward to more contacts and the opportunity to serve you.

Nelson Rath, the new Roster Maintainer, was introduced and acknowledged working hard and learning a lot during the roster update period but was not discouraged.  On march 18 we had 4110 members in good standing.

Committee Reports:
Judges Qualifications:  Jack Stamp:

49 judges were added in 1996 and 1 in 1997 to make a total, over the program’s 5 years, of 704 licensed judges.  This number does not reflect the subsequent drop out of members from the membership rolls.


We are anticipating using the new Judging’s Training Manual and affiliate training sessions for future establishment of judges qualification for licensing.  Basically affiliate Chief Judges will submit names of individuals successfully completing local judges training for accreditation.  Details will be published to our affiliates.


For the present all previously licensed judges will continue to be licensed without further action.

Jaguar Journal:  Mike Cook:

Response from the readership has been positive regarding appearance and content.  Results were excellent to our request to submit photos and write-ups for event champions.  We anticipate utilizing our printer’s new technical capabilities to use more color inside the magazine in 1997.


The level of advertising revenue bottomed out in 1996.  1997 is expected to better 1996.  Advertising revenue fell off in 1996 in part due to the loss of a major account.  Pirelli Tires  They are retuning in 1997.  The 1995 advertising total was artificially high due to a number of one time advertisers 40th Anniversary ads such as a page from Lucas.  The loss of some advertisers is beyond our control, such as GW Bartlett which is dropping Jaguar interior business. 


Especially gratifying has been the increase in quantity and quality of letters to the editor and potential article submissions.


On the publicity side we revised the membership brochure, assisted Lorry Maletsky with the Leaper program and continued to run an ad in Hemmings.  I am developing a new press kit to be available to any club upon request and should be  very helpful in generating local new coverage.


In the special events area whenever an opportunity, such as last year’s visit by Jaguar World editor, Paul Skilleter, I try to organize a luncheon or such for the close clubs.  This may take place anywhere in the country as the opportunity presents itself.


Finally I have passed out an ad schedule with space layouts and fees.  I cannot say too strongly that if anyone becomes aware of a business or individual that has national distribution of something of special interest to our members you should at least give them a copy of this and try to get them interested.

Regalia:  David Roth:  (presented by Dick Howe)
1996 regalia profit falls in 4 basic areas. 

1.  Car badges and Iron-on-patches to new Members-at-Large $5,464

2.  Car Badge sales to affiliate members:  $1,219

3.  Other regalia:  $900

4.  Concours Awards:  $2,885

Concours awards sales are $15,000 annually.  Jaguar Cars transferred a large inventory of Car Badges to us in 1992 so their sale has been all profit.


A new taslan shell jacket with a white nylon lining stylishly created in blue, green and white with a JCNA iron-on logo patch was introduced.  Watch for a Journal ad - $45 delivered.

Slalom:  Gary Hagopian:
There were 213 times recorded in 1996 in 13 slaloms.  There were only 5 in 1994 and 7 in 1995.  Only 3 clubs ran the 2 sanctioned slaloms permitted:  New England, Southern New England, and the XK Register.


Gary requested that each Board member promote slalom events in their region and especially in their home clubs.  Gary’s enthusiasm for slaloming knows no bounds.  “No one goes away from a slalom without a smile of having had fun on his face” he said.  Setting them up is quick, 40 minutes.  Running them is easy.  Finding a location often requires a little more effort.  We have used school yards, SCCA people may have suggestions.  Dallas combines with SCCA to use same area on same day.  A lot has been said about electronic timing.  Cost is about $500.  Manual timing is easy.  Rules require two timers, start time when the car moves, watches are checked, if within 0.2 seconds the run is official and the lower time is recorded.  Electronic timing must be set up to start when car moves to avoid any “running” starts.  18” cones are mandatory in 1997 rules.  Entrants who qualify for National awards in more than 1 class may only win one award and may choose which class to be awarded in.  XK8 will be in separate class.


Dick France, San Francisco, inquired if there were forms describing insurance available since they had experienced trouble coordinating property owners requirements versus our insurance coverage.  Gary responded that the Slalom packet would contain samples and the form to send to J.C. Taylor, our insurance agency.

Protest/Rally:  Randy Prine:

There were 4 protests in 1996.  One involved recognition of non-documented parts changes during the factory production cycle.  The others related to either the club or entrant not following established procedures.


10 of 11 sanctioned rallies were run.  90 of the 130 competing cars were Jaguars.  A 1938 SS-100 was the oldest Jaguar competitor.  Some clubs are advertising rallies but not getting them sanctioned.  A little more effort on the part of those clubs would make more members eligible for awards.
Membership:  Jerry Parkhill:

In 1996 we received 1269 Jaguar Passport to Service reply cards.  About 1/3rd were older cards offering a free Journal.  260 enclosed $5.00 for a Journal.  All received a listing of affiliate clubs and a membership brochure.  268 phone calls requested MAL information.  There were some other calls requesting local club information.  Since its inception through 12/12/96 there were 302 888-number calls averaging 2.66 minutes and $0.73 per call. ($.98 Canadian)  In 1996 201 MAL applications and 34 subscribers were processed.  Jacqueline
 Maletsky, JYC took over responding to P-to-S report cards in January 1997.  Jacqueline reported 268 inquiries, 118 with $5 for a Journal and 86 for free Journals processed.   Thank you Jacqueline.


Since passing the 888 terminal to Ray DeLuca in Portland and enlisting Jackie Maletsky’s help I have only been processing MAL memberships.  36 MAL applications have been processed in 1997.


Lorry Maletsky will update you on the Leaper program.  The Leaper brochure was sent to all clubs with membership brochures and holders.  You may order more to meet your requirements.  We ask that you communicate what success or failure you have had utilizing any of the ideas in the brochure.  Pins have been made available to recognize outstanding recruitment by members of your clubs.  Please make sure your members have a chance to review the Leaper brochure to help develop local programs.

Awards Management:  Tom Palisi:

This year we prepared 119 awards.  Although Regional awards were down, Slalom awards were up.  The Fred Horner Sportsman award was created in the same layout as the Andrew Whyte award, slightly larger to accommodate the copy which was created by a collusion of Mike Cook, Bill Streitenberger and Jerry Parkhill.  We changed to cups for the Champion Division for the 1995 awards and have sufficient inventory to cover the 1997 awards.  The Challenge Cup, Andrew Whyte and Fred Horner large plaques are to be on permanent display at Jaguar Cars in Mahwah, NJ.  My procedure of sending out the scores and name verification for engraving brought forth several reviews and score revisions which saved us a lot of trouble.  

Publications:  Charlie Morgan:

In general activity had been down this winter.  Sales in the last year were $1,130.  The Series II E-type seminar will be presented this afternoon and the new publication distributed.  The publications listing is in the new Rule Book.  We may have to eliminate the Visa card payment since there have been several instances of non-payment or complications.

Judges Training Manual:  Arnie Taub:


We held the Judges Training Manual seminar yesterday and distributed new manual.  We anticipate building on the manual over time and would like to develop videos to go with the various models of Jaguars.  We also will be working toward establishing a correlation with the future licensing of judges.

Events Coordinator:  Judy Sturrup:


I work closely with Barbara Grayson, the JCNA Events Coordinator.  We have received 6 or 8 Applications for Jaguar Cars support for 1997 events.  In 1996 Jaguar provided support to 16 affiliates.  Regional Directors are informed of activity for clubs in their Region by Barbara.  Next year a deadline of May 1 will be established for submission of requests.  The form is being revamped to simplify organization of the information required.  We would like to emphasize the desirability of each club appointing one individual to conduct all liaison with its local jaguar dealer.  When applicants indicate a club/dealer association we inquire of the dealer his evaluation of the association.  When the dealer is positive so are we.

Insurance & Business:  Jim Hendrix:


Jerry Nell & I took on the search for replacing Barry Greenstein last fall.  Of the various candidates we interviewed John Horen & nelson Rath were not only enthusiastic but eminently qualified.  Going through the transition during the roster update period was most difficult and pointed up the desirability of having future transition understudy plans.  Let me insert that Barry Greenstein did a remarkable job taking over in 1992 and developing the system he passed on.  We are indeed indebted to him.


We anticipate the Treasurer’s reports will transition to accrual type accounting whenever possible during the next year.  Our General Liability insurance costs are anticipated to have a minimal increase in 1997.  There have been some instances where our $2MM policy cap has been considered too low.  We are evaluating the cost and need for various higher amounts.  We are working with John Horen to refine the budget/accounting process to be able to compare budget amounts with actual amounts in a timely manner.


Over several years we have investigated offerings to create JCNA identified credit cards and telephone cards.  In each instance the complexities override the possible income potential.  We consider that area a closed subject.  Membership card upgrading is another area where substantial cost increase has been cause to plan no changes.


Again I want the delegates to be aware of the time and dedication John Horen and Nelson Rath contributed to making the transition virtually painless.


Gary Hagopian inquired about one time riders to increase the insurance for an individual event.  That is not possible within the scope of our policy.

Legal:  Brock McPherson:


We have answered several inquiries regarding interpretation of the JCNA Bylaws and policy manuals, answered questions relative to IRS considerations and made inquiries to insurance companies regarding club owned vehicles and insurance.  
Had several communications with Jaguar Cars general counsel regarding JCNA and its affiliates use of Jaguar Cars trademarks & logos.

Prepared a proposed audit committee policy which was adopted by the Board yesterday.

Sanctions:  Dick Howe:


27 Concours, 6 Rallies and 4 Slaloms have been sanctioned for 1997.  We are anticipating requests from 16 of the remaining clubs who normally present a concours.  A Pittsburg club concours has been sanctioned for the first time.

Concours:  Bill Streitenberger:


1225 entrants, 696 in Champion Division and 529 in Driven Division participated in 39 sanctioned concours in 1996.  This compares with 1346 in 1995.  Regional participation was very low with only 14 Regional trophies awarded.  Submission of concours results on a timely basis was very good.  Computer generated reports are great but unless they follow the official report layout exactly the take off for our computer entry is made very difficult.  The quality of hand generated reports, while in the minority, leaves a lot to be desired.  More effort is required to be sure entrants register with their official membership name.  Computers cannot understand that Bill, Wm. Or William may be the same person!  Keep those membership numbers coming and fill in all the car information; we are using that to build a car profile data base.  Question:  Do the scores received at the Biennial or Western States or similar event count toward Regional award?  Yes, but only if your club and the host club are in the same region.

Old Administrative Business:
JCNA Membership promotional Programs:
Chris Acker, President Jaguar Touring Club presented several ideas related to new memberships.  They included having local dealers fund new memberships, club/dealer splitting cost, club giving a first year free membership.  Individuals spoke of their experiences which seem in consensus to be that each club has to aggressively communicate with potential members and entice them to join.  Member participation and retention has not been high when dealers provide a membership to each new or used car buyer. A discounted membership paid by a dealer has been utilized.  Having one club member act as liaison with the dealer on all club interests is by far the most beneficial to the club and the dealer.  Jaguar Cars strongly supports the establishment of one individual to carry out club/dealer liaison.
New Administrative Business

Article V:  Bylaw amendment:  Election of JCNA Executive Committee/Officers

1.  John Gleadle, President, JCRC/NWA made a statement that he did not think, with due apology, that the Board of Directors should make all the policy decisions for JCNA.
1a.  Gary George, Rocky Mountain Jaguar Club was not present.  Steve Kennedy presented his proposal to amend Article V, Section 2 which would require the election of the Executive Committee to be by the delegates assembled at the AGM from a slate chosen by the Board.

Various members inquired:  If nominations could be made from the floor at the AGM.  Yes, if proposal is adopted.  Members of the Board are the only eligible candidates.  Further discussion tabled the matter subject to Chris Acker, President, Jaguar Touring Club having an opportunity to draw up suitable words to reflect the issues brought up by the various delegates.

2.  Article VI Bylaw amendments:  Director elections:

At this point the Secretary repeated a germane event that had taken place at the March 21st Board meeting.

Item 13 of the October 26, 1996 Board meeting minutes was objected to in-as-much as the substance of the “long discussion” was uninformative.  The Board, by approved motion, instructed the Secretary to retain the original tape recordings of the meeting for a minimum of 2 years after the date of the meeting and, further, to provide a verbatim transcript of the discussion in question to any JCNA member requesting it at the AGM or subsequently.

3.  Audit Committee:

Delegates were advised that the Board on March 21, 1997 had approved a Corporate Policy for an Audit Committee.

4.  A presentation by Judy Sturrup regarding use of Jaguar  Cars’ trademarks:

This is a difficult moment for me and it might be difficult for you as well.  Jaguar Cars has a problem which we need you and the clubs help to solve it. I am here to explain to you what is happening.  It is important to us at Jaguar Cars that you understand what is going on and understand Jaguar Cars position.  We would like to not impact adversely on the JCNA clubs.


It has been conservatively estimated that our trademarks are a two billion dollar asset.  In the past couple of years jaguar has found itself having to fight several legal battles over use of its trademarks.  Most importantly:  If we do not aggressively protect our trademarks we will lose them, and we have to protect them in the way the law requires.  This means that to let anyone use them without proper authority and supervision puts us in jeopardy, that includes JCNA affiliates.  There is no thought that any JCNA people or its affiliates have had any intention to do harm but in today’s atmosphere that is no protection.  In fact 

several JCNA affiliate’s use of the logos has been introduced into our court cases to show lack of aggressive supervision and control.


JCNA has been granted a license to use the JCNA logo which incorporates Jaguar’s “leaper” trademark.


Jaguar Cars has determined that they must take positive action for their protection.  This will include a review of all JCNA affiliate club use of the “leaper”, “growler” or other Jaguar trademarks.


In the near future each JCNA affiliate will be contacted.  Those who utilize a Jaguar trademark in their letter head, club emblem or sinage will be advised, by Jaguar, relative to its acceptance for continued use.  All affiliates should be warned not to procure new or additional inventory of imprinted items using the trademarks until the matter had been resolved.  Jaguar anticipates being able to offer graphic design assistance on an individual basis where changes are necessary.  The issuance of limited licenses by jaguar, where appropriate, is anticipated.

5.  Introduction and distribution of the Reordered Rule Book began prior to lunch break.  The distribution was to directors and delegates who were from their own clubs.  Four Directories were included for each club.

6.  A delegate inquired about No.2 item under New Administrative Business.  President Parkhill acknowledged it had been overlooked and asked the Secretary to proceed.
The following amendment to Article VI, Section 5 of the Bylaws approved by the Board on March 21, 1997 was read into the record.

Section 5:  Elections:  Voting for the election of regional director will take place by means of a ballot which must be mailed to the member not later than October 30, either as a supplement of the JCNA official publication, or by mail, postpaid to such address as appears on the JCNA master roster of members as of the Sept/Oct Journal mailing label cutoff.  Ballots voted will be authenticated by placing the voter’s affiliation number, regional initials, and JCNA member number on the ballot.  Ballots must be completed and returned by mail and must be received at the designated address no later than the date specified.  The designated address shall be determined by the nominating committee, but shall not be the address of any JCNA member.  

7.  President Parkhill announced the 1998 Officers:

· President:  Jerry Parkhill

· Vice President:  Bill Streitenberger

· Secretary:  Dick Howe

· Treasurer:  John Horen

· Elected member joining Parkhill, Streitenberger and Howe on the Executive Committee:  Tom Palisi.

8.  Gary Hagopian addressed the proposal to split the Slalom Class I:  XJS & Sedans Modified into two classes.  The proposal was not approved.  Experience has demonstrated that Class I competition would not be improved and because participation is very low award distribution would be a travesty.

11:50 AM     Lunch Break

5. (Continued)  The Rule Book Distribution was completed after lunch.  It was followed by several inquiries, motions and votes.  The results were:

1. The Reordered Rule Book was accepted for the 1997 Concours Season. (Revised pages will be distributed where needed in time for the 1997 concours judging.)

2. Concours Protest Procedures were amended to state that a Protester must file the Protest with the local Concours Chairman.

3. Tire information in the Rule Book is identified as informational.  In light of this and the fact that a Jaguar service bulletin stated that 185x15 tires were a proper replacement tire the delegates recommended by a vote that either 6.40x15 or 185x15 size tires be considered authentic for Series I E-type Jaguars.  Further that a Series II E-type shown with 185/70x15 tires purchased prior to 1997 be considered authentic.

4. The alignment of the Champion Division shall remain:

· Class 15:  Competition Jaguars

· Class 16:  Special Interest Jaguars

· Class 17:  XK-8 (1996-on)

5. The Preservation Class proposal was presented and approved by a 50 to 44 vote.  Details were incorporated into the Reordered Rule Book.  It is effective for the 1997 season as Class 18.

9.  The following proposals were introduced and discussed.  They were not approved.

1. Combining Classes 10, 11, & 12 – Series I, II & III XJ6, and XJ12 into one class in the Champion Division

2. Combining Classes 5,6 & 7 – Series I, II & III E-types into one class in the Driven Division.

3. Dropping the present Mechanical Section and replacing it with an Engine Operating Section.

JCNA Event Reports:
1997 Biennial:  See March/April Jaguar Journal insert.

1998 AGM:  Rocky Mountain Jaguar Club – Denver, CO.  30th Club Anniversary – Watch for information to be mailed to each affiliate.

1999 Biennial Meet:  There were no volunteers.  The Board will research.

1999 AGM:  Bill Streitenberger volunteered his club.

1997 AGM continued:

Other New Business:
1.  Arnie Taub and Jack Stamp introduced a motion to utilize completion of Judges Training in accordance with the new Judges Training Manual as qualifying for Judge’s licensing.  Names to be submitted by Chief Judges to Jack Stamp.  Current license to remain effective for 1997.     Approved.

2.  Chris Acker, Jaguar Touring Club presented a recommendation procedure for the nomination and election of candidates to the JCNA Executive Committee by the delegates at the AGM.  The procedure was approved.  It is to be incorporated into the Bylaws relative to Executive Committee elections.

Motion to adjourn approved.

Respectfully submitted, 

R.P. Howe

